CITY OF NORTHFIELD COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

AUGUST 25, 2015

At 7:00pm, this meeting was called to order by Mary Canesi, Municipal Clerk.  It was advertised in the Press of Atlantic City on February 14, 2015 in accordance with Public Law 1975, Chapter 231.

FLAG SALUTE

The flag salute was led by Mayor Chau followed by a moment of silence.
ROLL CALL 
Present:  Dewees, Lischin, Murray, O’Neill, Perri, Travagline 
Absent: Piergiovanni
Mayor Chau, Solicitor Kris Facenda and Engineer Dan Kwapinski were also in attendance. 

· CERTIFICATES OF COMMENDATION
Council President Travagline welcomed the audience and announced the names of the honorees, Alyssa Cuevas, Lauren Crooks, Ben Nixon, and Danielle Hunter.

Mayor Chau called all the honorees forward. He said it’s always a pleasure to assign recognition to City workers when they perform admirably in the course of their duties. 

He read the following statement:

“On July 13th, a 911 call was received from a resident on Henry Drive reporting a person in distress.  Police, Fire Department First Responder and TriCare Emergency Medical Services were dispatched and arrived within minutes at the home of their colleague Sergeant Marty Peary.   Sergeant Peary had suffered a major heart attack and was unconscious and not breathing. He was given CPR immediately by family members, then members of the Police Department and Fire Department prior to the arrival of the ambulance.  Marty’s care was continued enroute to the hospital by EMT’s and the Paramedics from AtlantiCare who worked valiantly to restore a heartbeat and support his medical needs enroute to more advanced care at the hospital.

I want to especially recognize the emergency response and medical attention given by Fire Fighter/EMT Ben Nixon, Officer Joe Vola, and Officer William Cornell, all three professionals who performed perfect CPR and Assistant Fire Chief Lauren Crooks who provided assistance along with Emergency Medical Technicians Alyssa Cuevas and Danielle Hunter from TriCare EMS. Their combined heroic efforts made a difference, but sadly the outcome was not as we would have hoped. 

The personnel who responded performed in a manner that was truly exceptional as they performed a medical procedure on a co-worker, friend and a family member of the City of Northfield. These “professionals” are an asset to our City and should be recognized for their selfless act of care and compassion.”
Mayor Chau next announced that he has the honor of administering the Oath of Office to a new member of our Police Department; he turned the meeting back over to Municipal Clerk Canesi.
Councilman Lischin motioned to adopt Resolution 149-150, seconded by Councilman Murray. 
149-2015
To Approve the Hiring of Herbert Kreuz, Police Officer
Roll call:   Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill –yes; Mr. Perri –yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline –yes.  Motion carries.
Mayor Chau read the following biography on Patrolman Kreuz:
“Herbert is a residence of Barnegat, NJ.  He graduated from Long Branch High School and Brookdale Community College with an Associate Degree.

His Professional Certificates include: Firearms Instructor; Accident Investigation I & II; Police Bicycle Patrol, Field Training Officer; Basic Course for Police Officers; Basic Course Special Law Enforcement Officers I & II

His Law Enforcement experiences include: Long Branch Police Department, Special Law Enforcement Officer Class I & II, Fort Monmouth Police Department, Joint Base McGuire-Dix-Lakehurst Police Department, and was with the Camden County Metro Police Department.”
Mayor Chau called Patrolman Kreuz and his family forward; Kreuz introduced his wife and two daughters.  Mayor Chau administered the Oath of Office.

· PROCLAMATION - Roy Clark, In Recognition of 25 Years of Service to the Community
Mayor Chau stated that the next certificate is for a gentleman who he has known for a number of years, he's an outsider, not born here, but dedicated 25 years to the Northfield Museum and the Casto House.  He read the following statement:

“Roy Clark has been the Curator of the Northfield Museum for over 25 years.  Roy has been a tireless volunteer for the Northfield Cultural Committee and especially for the museum.  He is the heart and soul of the Northfield Museum, acquiring, collecting data, logging, identifying, painting, cleaning, gardening, organizing, you name it.  Roy has been the Curator for 25 years.  The museum has grown and flourished.  On behalf of City Council and myself, thank you for your dedication to our community.”
Mayor Chau invited Roy Clark to come forward; he presented Clark a framed Proclamation and read the inscription.
Mayor Chau then asked Joyce Pullan to come forward to talk about her experiences with Roy Clark.
Mrs. Pullan read the following:
“Mayor Chau has asked me to give a brief history of museum curators.

Sybilla Probst was the first curator, appointed before the museum opened. Sadly, she passed away before we actually opened to the public. Barbara Fehr was the first to fill the position when we opened July, 1976. She was there a long time and helped get it on its' feet. Barb left to run our Garage Sales, which she did for about 35 years. After that, Mary Dvorsky, who has since passed away. Now we come to the present curator... Roy Clark.

I met Roy Clark about 27 years ago when he joined the Northfield Cultural Committee.

It became evident early on that Roy was sincerely interested in helping maintain and preserve the museum and its' dedication to our local history.

Late in 1989 our curator needed to retire. The question arose, who would be the new curator. I had spoken to committee member, the late Bob Saunders about this and we came to the conclusion that Roy was the one. I approached Roy and he was hesitant, feeling that he had not been a member very long.

That year, the week between Christmas and New Year’s, I received a call from the City Clerk asking us to meet with the Mayor at 1 PM.

So Bob Sunders and I met with the Mayor. He wanted to know if we had a replacement for the curator.

We said, "Yes," and he proceeded to ask who it was and where could he be reached at that moment. We gave him the information. He then picked up his phone and called Roy, who was at work. He asked Roy if he would take the job as Curator. Roy said "Yes".

Is the rest history, as they say?  Yes, history of the best kind. Northfield, the Museum and Casto House have greatly benefited from his loving care over the past 25 years.

He can often be seen working in the garden, or painting or repairing something that most wouldn't notice. Or, he is opening up the refreshment stand at the Bandstand, or putting up the bunting or at the garage sales. And you might even find him at a garage sales scouting for local history or another cabinet to hold the treasures found or donated by residents.

Eleanor Webb and I have had the privilege of working with Roy at the museum on Wednesday afternoons for many years. It is always enjoyable. 
Personally, one of the things that amazes me is that he can locate almost anything within a few minutes.

He often rearranges the furniture, ‘To enlarge the building’, as he says, and it always works. I think he enjoys it. Well, I think he does.

His willingness to go the extra mile cannot be ignored. He doesn't often say ‘NO’, but when he does, he means it.

He has our love, admiration and respect. We can only hope and pray that he will remain our curator for another 25 years. One thing you all should realize, Roy was born in David, Kentucky. He is not a native. He has adopted us.”
Mayor Chau asked Mrs. Pullan to remain, but take a seat.  He told Mrs. Pullan he didn’t have a Proclamation for her, but has asked Joyce's daughter for some information and would like to say a few words.  Before he began, Mayor Chau recognized local dignitaries in attendance, including former City Councilwomen Cindy Kern and Lisa Brown, and former City Clerk Carol Raph.  Mayor Chau then read the following biography:

“Joyce Hampton Pullan was born and raised in Northfield, NJ.  She has resided in Northfield her entire life.  She is the daughter of Lawrence and Jewel Hampton, and wife of the late James H. Pullan who passed away in 1999.   Together with Jim's brother Tom, they were the co-owners of Pullan Electric Supply in Northfield.  

Joyce is the Mother of seven children.  Mrs. Pullan and her husband also adopted three children (sisters) who were Cuban refugees in the 1960s. She took the three children in and cared for them after she had her last and youngest child in 1961. Today she also has many grandchildren and great- grandchildren.

She has always been a force of nature…and when it comes to the City of Northfield a force to be reckoned with.  She is well known in this town.  Joyce’s nickname is the General!

She started out 43 years ago 1972 working for the city after being asked by Mayor Otto Bruyns to start work on the Bicentennial Committee for 1976 and Bicentennial Parade,  and  things just took off from there.  She was instrumental in creating the Bandstand, which sits across from the Northfield Museum. Every year since 1976 she has helped to organize the July 4th parade.  Mrs. Pullan plans the concert series held at the Bandstand each summer.  She works diligently on the grants for the music and events at the Bandstand.

She was a huge influence in the moving of the “Casto House” in 1996 (from its original spot on Route 9) into Birch Grove Park and the former library (which sat behind City Hall).  Both are now what make up the Northfield Museum.    She has spent countless hours working on and sewing the Citizen of the year sash and making handmade signs for all sorts of events. 

She regularly edits s a Newsletter for the Historical Society.  She is an expert now on garage sales,  such as the ones she helps coordinate in Northfield Community School in the fall and in the spring. The funds collected go directly to the Cultural Committee and the Northfield Museum.

She is a tireless advocate for the city of Northfield along with all of its memories and history.

Mrs. Pullan still works on several committees such as the Northfield Cultural Committee, Historical Society, Park Board and many other groups.

She is currently working on a book with Roy Clark and Eleanor Webb on the Bakersville / Atlantic County Burial Ground which sits on Dolphin Ave. They have discovered and are recording the names and dates of death for over 2000 people who resided in the Alms House (Poor House)…Date of publishing to be determined.”
Mayor Chau thanked Joyce for all she has done, and will continue to do.

Councilman Dewees motioned Resolution 150-2015, seconded by Councilman O’Neill.
150-2015
Changing the Name of a Portion of Birch Grove Park Road to “Joyce Pullan Way”
Mayor Chau read the full text of Resolution 150-2015 prior to the vote.

Roll call:   Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill –yes; Mr. Perri –yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline –yes.  Motion carries.
Mayor Chau read a citation from the State Legislature that was prepared by them in honor of Joyce Pullan, and signed by Senator Whelan and Assemblyman Mazzeo. He presented the certificate to Joyce.

Mayor Chau also presented her a Resolution which had been prepared by County Executive Levinson.
Mayor Chau announced the official date of the dedication, which will be August 31st, and stated the date had been declared as Joyce Pullan Day in Atlantic County by the County Executive.

Mayor Chau called Mrs. Pullan's family forward; dozens and dozens of people responded and joined as a crowd around Joyce as he unveiled the new Joyce Pullan Way street sign.
At 7:32pm Council President Travagline announced a brief minute recess.

At 7:40pm Council President Travagline resumed the meeting.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Councilman Perri – Fire Department/EMS, Insurance and Safety, Sewer Inter Local, Planning Board, Senior Citizens

Councilman Perri stated that there will be a Planning Board meeting September 3rd. Included on the agenda is an application from the Mazzeo property.  EMS RFP’s have come in and he has had two meetings with Linwood, as they are the lead agent. The smoke test was done on Wilson Drive.  He read the monthly Sewer Department report and the monthly Fire Department report.  There is a seniors luncheon Thursday at the library, RSVP is required. He offered congratulations to the A-Shore boys for their win at the Babe Ruth World Series.

Councilman O’Neill - Court/Violations, FAN, Library, Economic Development, Shared Services
Councilman O’Neill stated that the courts are being run by Donna Clark and are very efficient, they have seen a recent increase in activity.  The football season has started, the fields look great, he thanked Councilman Dewees for that, and all coaches for volunteering their time.

Councilman Piergiovanni - Chamber of Commerce, Municipal Alliance

Councilman Piergiovanni was absent.

Councilman Dewees - Buildings/Grounds, Birch Grove, Public Works, Little League/Babe Ruth, Northfield School

Councilman Dewees congratulated the A-Shore boys for their win.

Councilman Murray - Finance/Collections, Inspections/Engineering, Veterans Park, County/State

Councilman Murray announced the street sweeping and construction debris collection dates; information is also available on the City website.

Councilman Lischin - Technology, Cultural Committee, Mainland Regional, Green Team

Councilman Lischin stated that he is in favor of using Outlook for task management. The WIPP program is up and running in the Tax/Sewer Department.  The time clock process has stalled and he is going to be seeking more information from department heads.  He will do so through the Clerk.
Councilman Lischin noted he was happy to honor Joyce; it has been great to work with her.  Mainland Regional High School Freshman orientation is July 1st.  He is still waiting on roof evaluations for the solar project.

MAYOR’S REPORT

Mayor Chau stated that the City had a very successful National Night Out; he thanked the Police Department and all employees who contributed to make it a successful event.  He reminded all of the date and the time for the dedication of Joyce Pullan Way.  He read the Police Department report.  He advised Council that he received a letter from the NJ Department of Agriculture regarding conducting a gypsy moth egg sack survey; this will occur between August and January; Mayor Chau was thankful for these efforts to protect our trees.  He referred to letter from County Executive Dennis Levinson, and reiterated that tax bills do not reflect any PILOT tax payment.  No one has any answers at this time.  He then referred to a letter Councilman Perri received regarding the Disabled American Veterans home on Dolphin Avenue that is not connected to City sewer.  Councilman Perri is researching the matter.  Mayor Chau wrote a letter to the County Executive on behalf of a business that is being affected by the Zion Road closure, asked if any funding assistance, grant or otherwise was available to assist the affected businesses.  County Executive Levinson responded that although they are sensitive to the needs of these businesses, no such funding is available, and they are working to get the project completed as quickly as possible.

READING AND APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

A motion was made by Councilman Murray, seconded by Councilman Lischin to dispense with the reading of the minutes July 28, 2015. They have been posted, distributed to Council, and are on file in the Municipal Clerk’s Office.

Roll call:   Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill –yes; Mr. Perri –yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline –yes   Motion carries.

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Engineer Kwapinski reviewed the engineer’s report and reviewed several projects.

Councilman O’Neill referred to item P7 and asked how it was progressing.
Engineer Kwapinski stated he was told by Department Of Transportation that they were in the final design phase and that before they proceeded with the bidding, they would come to the City.  All easements have been obtained.

Councilman O’Neill asked if the City can request lighting from the State for the sidewalks.

Councilman Dewees said he will look into it.

Engineer Kwapinski noted that South Jersey Gas is doing patch repairs in several areas; not full width restorations.

Councilman Perri asked had the work been inspected.

Engineer Kwapinski stated that the payment has been held back; there is a large punch list.

Councilman Dewees asked if there is a way to disqualify bidders based on poor performance and noted that we have to start looking at resumes.

Municipal Clerk Canesi stated that there is a statutory process for disqualifying a bidder based on bad experience.
PUBLIC SESSION

Council President Travagline opened the meeting to the public and asked if anyone wished to speak on any subject.

Lisa Brown, 9 Haviv Drive, stated that friends of hers received notices that they had political signs up and in doing so were in violation of our Sign Ordinance.  Mrs. Brown did research and felt that our Ordinance is a violation of State and Federal Law.  She noted that her friends took the signs down because they felt intimidated.

Solicitor Facenda state he would research the matter; there are certain areas you can and cannot regulate.  He will look at the Ordinance versus State and Federal regulations.

Mayor Chau noted that the signs in question were political signs and our Ordinance does regulate that.

Solicitor Facenda said the issue may be that our Ordinance violates a higher law.

John Ward, 204 Steelman Avenue, had a hole in the street in front of his house since 1991. It's been cold patched, he can't park car in front of his house due to the poor conditions.  There are no storm drains, the grading results in everything running in front of his house.  The conditions in front of 202 Steelman Avenue are also very bad.

Council President Travagline said he is aware of the issue but can only do a certain amount of streets each year.

Councilman Dewees said the spot in front of 204 Steelman Avenue will be repaired, not cold patch, prior to the paving.
Seeing no one else wishing to speak Council President Travagline closed the public session.

RESOLUTIONS/CONSENT AGENDA
Councilman Dewees asked that Resolution 155-2015 be tabled. Councilman Perri agreed.  There were no objections.
Council President Travagline stated that all matters listed under the Consent Agenda are considered to be routine in nature, and having been reviewed by Council, will be enacted by one motion.  Any item may be removed from the Consent Agenda at the request of any Council Member and if so removed, will be treated as a separate matter. Any items requiring expenditure are supported by a Certification of Availability of Funds. The Executive Session of Council will be held at the end of the meeting and we will come back in public session to make a comment for the record after the Executive Session.  Any vote made on subjects discussed will be made in public.

Councilman O’Neill motioned, Councilman Perri seconded to for Resolutions 151 through 154-2015 and Resolutions 156 through 159-2015 to be voted by consent agenda.

151-2015
Seasonal Assignment Birch Grove Park Employee Stephen McKeone
152-2015
Authorization To Create Municipal Liens For Property Maintenance
153-2015
Authorizing Schaeffer, Nassar, Scheidegg Consulting Engineers To Proceed With Certain Projects
154-2015
Authorizing Membership in a Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement With Participating Units
156-2015
A Resolution to Request Street Lighting from Atlantic City Electric on a Certain Section of Bates Avenue
157-2015

To Authorize Liquor License Renewal For The Year 2015-2016
158-2015

A Resolution to Cancel Balance on 2014-2015 Municipal Alliance Grant
159-2015
Approving Payment of the Accrued Vacation Time of Officer Martin Peary to His Estate
Roll call:  Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill -yes; Mr. Perri –yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline –yes   Motion carries to vote by consent agenda.

Councilman Perri motioned, Councilman Dewees seconded to for adoption of Resolutions 151 through 154-2015 and Resolutions 156 through 159-2015 by consent agenda.

Roll call:  Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill -yes; Mr. Perri – no; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline – yes   Motion carries to adopt Resolutions 151 through 154-2015 and Resolutions 156 through 159-2015.

ORDINANCE

16-2015
An Ordinance Amending Chapter 268 of the Code of the City of Northfield Governing Property Maintenance

Introduction / No Public Input / Published in the Press of AC 8/29/2015

2nd Reading / Public Hearing / Final Consideration 9/8/2015
The Municipal Clerk read the Ordinance by title, and stated that this is the introduction, and there will be no public input.  The public hearing date, and requisite publication dates were announced. The full Ordinance has been posted in the lobby of City Hall and on the City website, and copies will be available at no cost in the office of the Municipal Clerk between the hours of 9:00am and 4:00pm, Monday through Friday to any member of the public who requests same.
Council President Travagline advised the public that this is the bamboo Ordinance.
Roll call:   Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill –yes; Mr. Perri – yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline – yes   Motion carries to introduce Ordinance 16-2015.
PAYMENT OF BILLS:
$2,934,701.55
Councilman Lischin motioned, Councilman Lischin seconded, for payment of bills.

Roll call:   Mr. Dewees –yes; Mr. Lischin –yes; Mr. Murray –yes; Mr. O’Neill –yes; Mr. Perri – yes; Mr. Piergiovanni –absent; Mr. Travagline – yes   Motion carries.

Council President Travagline read the meeting notices.
At 8:18pm, on motions properly made and seconded, this meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,
Mary Canesi, RMC Municipal Clerk
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